



Closing "Covert For-Profit" Loophole that Allows Colleges and Universities to Escape Accountability

BY ROBERT SHIREMAN AND YAN CAO

America's colleges and universities are a source of national pride. While there are ongoing national discussions about college affordability and the heavy burden of student loan debt, there is little doubt about the quality and value of most American college degrees. The pay gap between college graduates and everyone else, for example, has never been higher.¹

But, this tradition of quality and value does not quite hold up in the for-profit college sector, where owners and investors can enrich themselves at the expense of their students. Due to a long history of scandal going back decades,² for-profit colleges have a deservedly bad reputation. Owners of for-profit schools, fueled by taxpayer-backed student loans, frequently grow their schools rapidly,³ while overcharging for the education and using the proceeds for aggressive recruiting and profit.⁴ In many cases, the schools mislead prospects about the value of their schools' programs⁵ and the promise of a high-paying job.⁶ They commonly use manipulative sales tactics,⁷ hire unqualified faculty,⁸ enroll unprepared students,⁹ and hide their misdeeds through forced arbitration clauses,¹⁰ all while leaving students with crushing student loan debts¹¹ and school executives and investors with bulging bank accounts.¹²

Practices in the sector have eviscerated the value of a forprofit college degree—many programs have a negative value, meaning that graduates' wages fall below those of a high-school degree holder, and sometimes below poverty level.¹³ A study of outcomes of the schools that are the most driven by profitthose owned by private equity investing firms—found that private equity control of schools leads to "higher enrollment and profits, but also to lower education inputs, lower graduation rates, higher tuition, higher per-student debt, lower student loan repayment rates, and lower earnings among graduates."¹⁴

Highly visible scandals at for-profit colleges such ITT Tech and the University of Phoenix educated consumers and policymakers about the hazards of investor control of schools, and this increased scrutiny has contributed to a decline in enrollment at for-profit schools.¹⁵

But some for-profit executives have found a way to claim nonprofit status without adopting the nonprofit financial accountability that has largely prevented predatory practices at public and nonprofit schools. Companies that take this deceptive approach are getting away with it in growing numbers, racking up more fraud complaints than nonprofit schools not compromised by financial entanglements with former owners.¹⁶

Congress can address this problem of "covert for-profit" colleges by taking three steps:

+ Restoring the budget and vigor of the IRS's oversight of charities. For many decades, the IRS has been the lead agency policing the validity of claims of nonprofit control, with experienced staff who did detailed examinations of corporate governance and financial ties. Budget cuts by Congress, however, have practically eliminated the agency's enforcement capability, allowing covert for-profits to claim IRS approval.¹⁷

+ Tightening the requirements for a college to be considered a nonprofit by ensuring that the school's board has no financial interest in the school and is fully in control, not ceding power to an executive, contractor or landlord, as proposed here.¹⁸

+ Requiring that, when a college converts from for-profit to nonprofit, it goes through a rigorous review of the terms of the conversion, as proposed here.¹⁹

Valid public and nonprofit control of colleges has proven to be the most effective way to prevent them from taking unfair advantage of students and taxpayers, and to hold the colleges and their leaders accountable when they do. Preserving the integrity of nonprofit and public status is among the most important steps Congress could take to protect America's college students.

Notes

1 Christopher S. Rugaber, "Pay gap between college grads and everyone else at a record," USA Today, January 12, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2017/01/12/pay-gap-between-college-grads-and-everyone-else-record/96493348/.

2 The Cycle of Scandal at For-Profit Colleges, report series, The Century Foundation, https://tcf.org/topics/education/the-cycle-of-scandal-at-for-profit-colleges/.

3 Mary Beth Marklein, "For-profit colleges see major gains in past decade," USA Today, June 2, 2011, http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/education/2011-05-26-for-profit-college-undergraduate-enrollment_n.htm.

4 "For Profit Higher Education: The Failure to Safeguard the Federal Investment and Ensure Student Success," U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, July 30, 2012, https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/for_profit_report/Contents.pdf.

5 Chris Cuomo, Chris Vlasto, Gerry Wagschal, Lauren Pearle, and Cleopatra Andreadis, "ABC News Investigates For-Profit Education: Recruiters at the University of Phoenix," ABC News, August 19, 2010, https://abcnews.go.com/TheLaw/profit-education-abcnews-undercover-investigate-recruiters-university/story?id=11411379.

6 Tamar Lewin, "For-Profit Colleges Face a Loan Revolt by Thousands Claiming Trickery," *New York Times*, May 3, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/04/education/for-profit-colleges-face-a-loan-strike-by-thousands-claiming-trickery.html?_r=1.

7 "For-Profit College Recruiters Taught To Use 'Pain,' 'Fear,' Internal Documents Show," Huffington Post, February 8, 2011, updated Dec 6, 2017, https://www.huffingtonpost. com/2011/02/08/for-profit-college-recruiters-documents_n_820337.html.

8 "For-Profit College Kaplan To Refund Federal Financial Aid Under Settlement With United States," U.S. Attorney's Office, Western District of Texas, January 5, 2015, https:// www.justice.gov/usao-wdtx/pr/profit-college-kaplan-refund-federal-financial-aid-undersettlement-united-states.

9 Jillian Berman, "Whistleblower suit against for-profit college charges schemes against students," Market Watch, January 21, 2016, https://www.marketwatch.com/story/at-itt-tech-a-greatest-hits-of-abuses-attorney-2016-01-21.

10 Andrew Wolfson, "Students sue over Daymar College 'lies," *Courier Journal*, April 8, 2014, https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/education/2014/04/08/students-sue-daymar-college-lies/7479559/.

11 Abby Jackson, "Guy who spent \$37,000 on a computer-science degree can't get a job at Best Buy's Geek Squad," Business Insider, April 14, 2015, https://www.businessinsider. com/profile-of-corinthian-student-michael-adorno-2015-4#ixzz3XJ82Dkmh.

12 Michael Vasquez and Jay Weaver, "Florida college chain FastTrain scammed taxpayers, feds say," *Miami Herald*, October 2, 2014, updated October 3, 2014, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article2485300.html.

13 Graduate earnings, U.S. Department of Education, available at https://studentaid. ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/GE_SSA_Earnings_2014.xls.

14 Charlie Eaton, Sabrina Howell, and Constantine Yannelis, "When Investor Incentives and Consumer Interests Diverge: Private Equity in Higher Education," National Bureau of Economic Research, august 17, 2018, http://papers.nber.org/conf_papers/f110025/ f110025.pdf.

15 David Whitman, "The GOP Reversal on For-Profit Colleges in the George W. Bush Era," The Century Foundation, June 7, 2018, https://tcf.org/content/report/gop-reversalprofit-colleges-george-w-bush-era/.

16 Robert Shireman, "These Colleges Say They're Nonprofit—But Are They?" The Century Foundation, August 23, 2018, https://tcf.org/content/commentary/collegessay-theyre-nonprofit/.

17 Brian Galle, "Conversions of For-Profit to Nonprofit Colleges Deserve Regulators' Scrutiny, "Whatever Source Derived, Medium, April 3, 2018, https://medium.com/ whatever-source-derived/conversions-of-for-profit-to-nonprofit-colleges-deserveregulators-scrutiny-1b9174cf534d.

18 H. R. 6543, 115th Congress, July 26, 2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115thcongress/house-bill/6543/text#toc-HF72631995EA247A39F90DB7362FC4BD4.

19 H. R. 6543, 115th Congress, July 26, 2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115thcongress/house-bill/6543/text#toc-HDD8F35037AAA4C92983E046A30DBF8BC.